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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, October 5, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

*Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President 

James M. Claffey

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
None

Others Present:

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

James G. Mitchell, Ed.D., Interim Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

*Arrived after roll call.

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by Trustee McKnight for approval of the agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Gary Dreibelbis, Speech Instructor, announced the second taping of Solano Scene and will send an e-mail out about the student-produced TV show.  Dr. Laurel Jones, Michael Jacobs and Chris Duran have been guests on the show so far this year.  Dr. Dreibelbis will provide the show tape to Dr. Perfumo for the Accreditation Team visit.  

Dr. Dreibelbis also distributed copies of an e-mail regarding Dr. Dreibelbis being selected as one of the top 75 educators in the country and the only community college instructor in the nation to attend the International Radio and Television Society (IRTS) Faculty Industry Seminar on October 24-25.  

Dr. Dreibelbis encouraged the Board and audience to see Solano’s current production of Beauty and the Beast now playing at the campus Theatre.  

Board President Honeychurch congratulated Dr. Dreibelbis on his national recognition and outstanding work for the College. 

Marc Pandone, Art Instructor, expressed appreciation to Dr. Perfumo for the new garbage cans on campus.  Professor Pandone also mentioned that approximately two years ago when the Request for Qualifications was done to hire architects for Bond projects, the suggestion was made at the committee level to include students in teachable moments.  Professor Pandone asked the Board to expand this concept to the current redesigns and campus plans to include students as often as possible.  

Professor Pandone informed the Board of the extraordinary efforts of Juan Valenzuela, Bookstore Evening Operator, who came in on a Saturday to open the Bookstore for the art students in Professor Pandone’s class and also made kits for the students to use in their art class.  Professor Pandone thanked Mr. Valenzuela for opening the Bookstore, being the kind of person he is and always keeping students “Number One.”  

In honor of David Leonard’s resignation on the Consent Agenda, Leslie Rota provided the Board with historical information about Mr. Leonard’s tenure at SCC and the many contributions he made through his vision for the Solano College Theater Program.  Ms. Rota stated that when Mr. Leonard came to the campus 20 years ago, the campus Theatre was closed.  As a result of  Mr. Leonard’s ideas and tenacity, a grant was awarded to the College and the City of Fairfield to begin the Theatre Program; the Children’s Theatre was born and continues to thrive; today’s very successful Actor Training Program was developed; and the Harbor Theatre in Suisun became a reality bringing theatre to the community while also providing rehearsal and drama classrooms for Solano’s expanding Theatre Program.   Ms. Rota advised the Board that Mr. Leonard is now pursuing his career dream in theatre living in Brooklyn, New York.  Ms. Rota stated that the District benefits from a successful Theatre Program today because of Mr. Leonard’s vision to which much gratitude is owed. 

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)
Chris Duran, ASSC President, stated that there was no formal report; however, he introduced the following members of the ASSC Senate:  Lillian Nelson – Vocational Curriculum Senator;  Bert Thornton - Fine Arts Senator; Kitzia Gutiérrez-Herrera – Secretary; Tara Norman - Career Technical Education; Joyclyn Algar – Humanities;  José Ramirez – Diversity Affairs; Megan Bradshaw – Academic Curriculum and  Jean Askeland – Treasurer.  Members not able to attend the October 5 Board meeting will attend future meetings to be introduced to the Board.

(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--she attended the Scholarship Foundation presentation on September 30.  Academic Senate President Kropp commended Dorothy Hawkes for her leadership and ongoing work with the Scholarship Foundation as well as the  Cosmetology Department for setting up the event.

--the Senate met Monday in a joint meeting with the deans to discuss faculty hiring recommendations for 2006-07.  After a discussion led by Vice President Jones on background information determining the number of hires expected to be made next year and the projected faculty obligation number for 2006 along with the criteria used to prioritize the positions, the Senate and Deans unanimously approved a list that includes three replacement and three new positions.  The Senate also heard committee reports and held a spirited discussion of the current impasse between the Senate and Curriculum Committee on the process for making changes to General Education requirements. The Senate also discussed expansion of online course offerings.  

Trustee Claffey requested that the Senate minutes be sent to him in the Board packet.  Ms. Kropp stated that the minutes are posted on the campus website after Senate approval.  

(c) 
Shared Governance Council

John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services, presented the Shared Governance Council report highlighting various aspects of the September 28 SGC meeting including:  (1) a retreat for SGC members at the October 26 meeting; (2) update on accreditation including an invitation to the opening breakfast reception with the Accreditation Team and nomination  of 10 faculty, Vice Presidents and deans as contacts for future accreditation visiting teams; (3) review of the Board agenda; (4) college-wide budget forums; (5) update of the emergency contact list and development of an incident command center organizational chart as well as a table-top exercise to rehearse roles in the event of an emergency along with speakers from emergency preparedness agencies in early November; (6) review of Bond projects; (7) ASSC report on “Solano Daze,” Hurricane Katrina support, reinstatement of recycling programs, student budget and training on the Brown Act; (8) work in progress on an updated CSEA constitution and the EOPS scholarship award to Ezekiel Nichols; (9) Local 39 members serving on many committees throughout the College and appreciation for replacement of garbage cans on campus; (10) discussion on expanding tutoring services and consideration of a student ambassador program; (11) sadness expressed by the Minority Coalition in recognizing the death of former SCC instructor Marcus Lopez; (12) the generation of over $6,000 in donations as a result of the Foundation Payroll Deduction Program; (13) Board of Supervisors’ approval of a supervisor training program to be conducted by Contract Education; and (14) Scholarship Foundation awards banquet held September  30. 

(d)
Superintendent

Dr. Perfumo reported that: 

· Nurse Education Initiative Grant

--Solano is one of 19 community colleges in the State to receive the five-year Nursing Education Initiative Grant.  Through Dr. Perfumo’s service on the Workforce Investment Board and association with Executive Director Robert Bloom who had encouraged Solano to partner with Napa Valley College (NVC) on the endeavor,  Dean Fran Brown collaborated with NVC and submitted a grant application.  A press release is underway to inform the public about the new grant.  Dr. Perfumo commended Dean Brown on all her efforts on our behalf in receiving this grant to expand our Nursing Program. 

--a follow-up meeting with top administrators from SCC and NVC to discuss the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) on the Vallejo Center will be held September 6.  

· Foundation – Annual Giving

--the employee fund-raiser campaign has raised over $6,000 for ongoing contributions to the Education Foundation.  Copies of the Foundation brochure were distributed to Board members for their annual giving opportunity to the College Foundation.  

--Solano College’s Cosmetology Program was showcased on the front page of the Daily Republic in an article about all the students who choose our vocational-technical certificate and degree options rather than transfer.  

 --an article about progress to date on our Bond projects was done in the Times-Herald recently which included an erroneous announcement about a groundbreaking for the Vallejo Center.  The groundbreaking was held last year.  The newspaper promptly ran a correction to the error and Dr. Perfumo expressed her gratitude for the positive coverage about our Vallejo Center.  

--the Community College League of California (CCLC) conference will be held November 17-19 at the San Francisco Marriott.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board and audience that Solano is featured twice in the brochure under “Keynote Sessions” and with a photo of Solano Community College’s Steel Drum Band which will perform at the conference at Dr. Perfumo’s recommendation.  Board members interested in attending the conference should notify Pat Cordry by October 10.  

--Board members received a letter at the meeting regarding the Sister City Project.  Anyone who wishes to help defray funds for the Sister City Project can do so through the Solano Community College Education Foundation.  Letters will be sent to businesses throughout the county regarding the event. Letters will also be sent out inviting Board members to the dinner for the visiting dignitaries at the Yin Ranch for Monday, October 24.  Dr. Perfumo has notified the Sister City Board members that the October 25 event at Ledgewood Winery is a conflict for the SCC Board due to the Board’s meeting with the Accreditation Team that evening. 

--there are some vacancies on the Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee (CBOC) and Dr. Perfumo would like a subcommittee of the Board to work with Interim Vice President Hendrickson and her to review the  applications and make a recommendation back to the full Board. The following Board members volunteered to serve:  Trustee McCaffrey and Trustee Ubalde.  

Interim Vice President Hendrickson reported on the small fire that occurred in Building 1300 on Friday, September 23.  The Cordelia Fire Department observed that embers were being discharged from the top of the kiln into the hood system.  The Fire Department  extinguished the fire and noted that it was contained to the area within the floor ceiling directly above the kiln in hood and duct work.  The insurance company was informed the same day and will have an inspector come to assess the loss.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson reported that damage to the building is minimal and the cause of the fire has been determined as inadequate hood and duct system not capable of supporting the output or the size of new kilns.  The Facilities Department is receiving quotes for replacement of the damaged area.  The room has been closed with no access to the room until repairs are made with something that can safely handle the kilns.  Once this solution is in hand and the inspector’s report on the value of our loss has been received, Interim Vice President Hendrickson will represent the District for insurance pool money to ensure a safe environment.    Interim Vice President Hendrickson will continue to look into the matter of installation, and the full investigation of the situation with Dr. Jones.  

· Bond Update

Scott Colt, Program Manager for Kitchell CEM, reported that nothing substantive has occurred since two weeks ago and specific events are contained within the written Bond Update.  He reported plans for the renovation of Building 700, Building 800 and the annex along with the plans for the new Student Services Building 400 were submitted to the Division of the State Architect on September 30, 2005.  

Trustee Claffey expressed a concern about the rising cost of materials and asked about completion costs for the remainder of the Bond projects and the amount of money left in the Bond fund. Board President Honeychurch stated that Dr. Perfumo plans to devote a portion of a future Board meeting for discussion on this topic to reassess and set priorities on what can realistically be done in light of escalating costs of materials.  

Trustee McCaffrey asked about the amount of funds Solano will receive as a result of the new five-year nursing grant.  Dr. Perfumo will provide this information at the next meeting.  

Trustee McCaffrey also recognized Chuck Eason, Director of the Small Business Development Center, in the audience who was also featured in the newspaper recently.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meeting of September 21, 2005

Human Resources

(b)
Employment – 2005-06; Gratuitous Service; Resignation
Administrative and Business Services

(c) 
Warrant List
(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 05/06-14

Academic Affairs
(e)
First Pacific Credit Union Contract Agreement

(f)
Consultant and Professional Services Agreement between the City of Vallejo and the Solano College Small Business Development Center

Dr. Perfumo called the Board’s attention to the following deletion in item 7. (b) under Employment 2005-06, Short-Term, Temporary and Substitute Assignments:  “To be determined, Computer Lab Technician, Math Activities Center, 9/26-3/16/06, $13.51/$14.71.”

Vice President Wilkerson inquired about the consulting services item at the bottom of page 4 of the Human Resources section of the Consent Calendar, specifically, “Judith Robb, Robb Group, Consulting services to assist employer in process improvement, 10/6/05 – 11/15/05, not to exceed $4,860.”  Dr. Perfumo indicated that these services were needed to do an analysis of some staffing situations and was a personnel matter.  After some discussion, it was the consensus of the Board to remove the item from the Consent Calendar and bring it back at the next meeting in Closed Session with more detailed information. 

Vice President Wilkerson also expressed concern about the timeliness of items appearing on the Consent Calendar. Dr. Perfumo explained that this is due to business necessity.  In some instances, such as art models, if there is a last-minute cancellation, a model must be found in order for the class work to continue.  Another example was special accommodations for disabled students.  Dr. Perfumo assured the Board that discussions have been held at the Executive Council level to reinforce to the division/department managers that paperwork must be turned in on time to Human Resources to be submitted for the Board agenda in a timely manner.  

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the Consent Agenda with the removal the Computer Lab Technician, Math Activities Center and Judith Robb, Robb Group as indicated above. The motion passed unanimously. 

8.  
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Board President Honeychurch announced that the item removed from the Consent Agenda concerning Judith Robb, Robb Group would return to the Board at the next meeting under Closed Session.  

9. RETIREMENTS OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE

(a)
Resignation to Retire—Larry Sturgeon

Dr. Dave Redfield, Dean, Math and Science Division, spoke on behalf of Professor Sturgeon, who has served the District for 16 years as a math professor.  Dr. Redfield described Professor Sturgeon as a rigorous, no-nonsense instructor who has significantly impacted the careers of students. 

Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee McKnight for acceptance of Larry Sturgeon’s retirement effective May 24, 2006.  The motion passed unanimously.

10. INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) Solano Community College Institutional Goals for 2006-07

Rob Simas, Director of Research & Planning, presented the recommended Solano Community College Institutional Goals for 2006-07. Director Simas indicated that the process started in the summer when the Educational Administrators reviewed last year’s goals and accomplishments and drafted new goals.  A planning session was held in July.  Goals were developed and brought to a joint meeting of the academic deans and the Academic Senate during Flex Cal.  Some modifications were made and the final version was submitted as shown on page 14 of the agenda attachments.  

Trustee Ubalde inquired about student involvement. Director Simas stated that the institutional goals could be shared with ASSC at the beginning of the fall term before the goals are submitted to the Governing Board.  

Board President Honeychurch asked a member of the audience to meet with Mr. Simas after the meeting to explain the institutional goals.        

This item will return for action at the October 19, 2005 meeting. 

(b)
2005-06 Associated Students of Solano College Budget

Dr. Shirley Lewis introduced Chris Duran, ASSC President, who presented the 2005-06 proposed budget of the Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC) to the Governing Board for review and informational purposes. ASSC President Duran highlighted the following aspects of the student budget:  (1) drop in revenues by $10,000 attributed partially to building renovations and vending machines being unplugged and along with a decrease in the sale of student ID cards; (2)  slight increase in conference dollars due to increased costs and the need to accommodate more students; (3) increased funds for another copier and other office equipment to help with flyers; (4) addition of $10,000 in donations in anticipation of a request from Counseling for the new Student Ambassador Program.  

In answer to Trustee Ubalde’s question about interest reflected in the student budget, ASSC President Duran replied that the interest is derived from a contingency reserve during the year. 

Trustee McCaffrey complimented ASSC President Duran on the ASSC budget. 

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Dr. Ubalde announced that he represented the Board at the groundbreaking of the Fairfield Cordelia Library on September 26, 2005. 

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at approximately 8:07 p.m.

13. 
CLOSED SESSION

1. Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: James M. Mitchell

Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

2. Public Employee Performance Evaluation

Superintendent-President

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 8:17 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at  8:31 p.m. 

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING   

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at  8:32 p.m.

15.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board met in Closed Session with the Labor Negotiator. The Board discussed the Superintendent-President’s performance evaluation. No action was taken. 

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:34 p.m.
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_____________________________APPROVED________________________________ 

DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.
PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D.                                                        PRESIDENT                                                         SECRETARY
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